End-of-academic-year 2009 news from Gwen Carlisle and Mags Southern
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Dear Friends,


This comes with warm Christmas greetings from a very hot and humid Asunción. At least it makes a change from the very cold, unusual winter that we had! Today is a national holiday for the Virgin of Caacupé and traditionally it’s one of the biggest holidays here.


We are happy to have a day off to sort things out round the house as the last few weeks have been very hectic as we finished off the school year. We actually went out into the garden at 8am to start mowing and trimming before the sun got up. So much rain lately has meant that the garden has flourished and needs constant attention, but at least we are no longer in drought in the city. The Chaco had rain a few months ago and they were able to fill their water tanks, but then very little had fallen there since even though we were flooded out at times here. We now hear they have had rain this last weekend and the tanks are filling again. So thank you to all who prayed for that.


The last few months have flown by in school. Gwen took on an extra class whilst Caroline Venables was on maternity leave. Gwen went in each day for oral time and enjoyed getting to know the children she will have in her class next year. She then prepared her class and the extra one for their Christmas show which took place at the end of December. Sally Bartlett came to give a talk to the parents in that one. The children also did some dances with their Spanish teacher and the whole evening went down very well. With that the children finished and it was sad to see them leave us, all ready for 1st grade next year. In recent months they had celebrated Children’s Day, Friendship Day, and had a visit to the farm, a beautiful ranch out in the countryside.


Mags managed a few more trips out taking the older pupils to the Chaco to dig a well in September and also taking her 9th grade class to visit children who have HIV and are orphaned. Her class took these children on as their special project. Mags then organized the 9th grade church service marking the end of their official primary education. It was a very moving service as the pupils talked about how they had met God through the year. The highlight was the surprise at the end where the children from the home came in to sing to them. There weren’t many dry eyes around. The bishop came to speak in that service.


In fact we have kept the bishop and his wife busy for the past few weeks as they have spoken also in the primary service and at all the 6th form leavers’ events. We had the special leavers’ service on Monday last week. This is for the pupils and their parents. Each pupil is prayed for individually and many were very touched, as were their parents. This was followed by a supper in school for them and their parents. The next day was their official graduation service to which the Deputy Minister of Education also came. It’s quite a formal affair but there are a number of speeches from pupils, parents and staff. It was lovely to listen as each one talked about the Lord and what He had done for them. They had a big party on Friday night to which we were all invited. We’d also been to the 6th grade party and the 9th grade party given by their parents.


The annexe school also finished when we did and we were able to go to all their events: the infant show, the primary service and the 9th grade leavers’ service and supper. In fact, that night we had two suppers!! Sadly, over the last few months we had to make a few cutbacks at the annexe school as their canteen, built to bring in income, was actually costing money to run and so we have had to close it.

     Looking back over the school year, it has gone well on the whole but we know we are not as up-to-date as we should be and there is far more competition now for schools like ours. Recently at our heads’ meeting we were all in agreement in inviting someone to join us and in the choice of candidate. We chose someone who is involved in teacher training and education on a national level as well as having a Masters’ degree from Glasgow. He is, of course, a strong Christian and his wife already works with us; she’s English. Anyway, he declined the offer to come full time but will be with us part time next year and his job will be to see how we are doing and train the staff, introducing new ideas and generally helping us. I think he felt a bit overwhelmed yesterday when we bombarded him with the things we think need looking at!! ….. He asked for our ideas! Please pray for Nelson that the Lord might use him in his time with us and that he might be a real blessing to the school.


The parents are still pushing for more sports in school and after school. The topic seems to take up a disproportionate amount of time compared to the number of lessons allotted to it each week. We have met with PE staff and a group of parents and now will meet to see what changes we might make. Technology has also arrived here and we are hoping to make a small order for SMART boards in the next few days. We certainly won’t be having them in each classroom yet but we hope to make a small start!!


Our guest room has been well used this year. In August Simon Dowland came for 3 weeks to help Mags teach IGCSE maths and was very much appreciated. In October we had Steve and Janet Millwood staying for 3 weeks as they returned to Paraguay as part of a world tour. It was the first time back for Janet since they’d left in the early 1990’s and it was great to see them again. They reckoned Paraguay was hotter than ever and far more expensive!! Claire Holmes regularly uses our spare room when she comes in from Concepcion. We usually see her at least once a month but her last visit here will be tomorrow as she returns to Ireland next week after being here for the most part of the last 15 yrs. We will miss her.


Most of the English staff leave for England this week. Elaine Black, who has been with us for 2½ years is leaving to have more time with her family in England. Sophie, our latest volunteer, leaves us after 6 months here and prepares for university in September. We are looking forward to the arrival of Nicky (née Venables) and Ronnie Irene with their family as they come to Paraguay from Bolivia to work here. Nicky will be teaching with us in the New Year.


We are staying here this summer and hoping to potter round the house and get jobs done that we never have time for in term time. We also hope to go to Northern Argentina for a week or so to see the hills and salt flats but have nothing actually booked yet. We will spend Christmas day here. We will be doing the Christmas day service in the English church and then having lunch with those of us who are still here! Our animals are all doing well…except the fish!! We have had a few deaths in the aquarium lately! The dogs are all fine but feeling the heat. The cats are doing well too. The kitten is still naughty but very cute. Sassy, the middle cat, has gained in confidence since moving and the oldest cat, Poppy, is still a baby and very cuddly. We are hoping that Munchie, the youngest of the dogs, is pregnant. If so, the puppies will be due in mid-January. She was mated with another blue roan dog so the puppies should be lovely!!


This comes to thank you all for your support of us and for all your prayers. They are all very much appreciated by us. We pray that you will know the Joy of Christmas and wish you every Blessing in the New Year.


With lots of love from                  Gwen and Mags xx
